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DECISION

Meeting 12 June 2012
Complaint 12/227



Complainant: P. Hewitt



Advertisement: Cristal Air International Ltd / HRV
Complaint: A television advertisement that began with a voice over talking about what a beautiful place New Zealand is, and showing scenes of people enjoying the outdoors. The voice over continued, and said that it is time we brought our beautiful environment inside because most New Zealand houses are below World Health Organisation standards, are damp, moldy and poorly ventilated. In response to the current standard of housing, the voiceover claimed that HRV home ventilation systems could help improve the quality of the New Zealand homes.
Complainant, P. Hewitt, said:

I wish to make a formal complaint regarding a new television commerial being aired by HRV home ventilation systems.
I viewed it on Television One approx 7-15pm Monday 16th April 2012. 
Marc Ellis in a voice over makes the following statement....
"Most Kiwi homes are below WORLD HEALTH ORGANISATION standards. They are also damp, mouldy and poorly ventilated....and so on.
My wife and I replayed the add 4 or 5 times to verify and note the actual words used. I believe they are spurious and misleading and if our homes (MOST as stated) are as poor as this then reference needs to be made as to what report the World Health Organisation put out stating this. We would also need to see what our government is doing about building standards.
The next commercial in sequence that evening was the government (I think) Energywise commercial. I do not know if this spot was paid for or not by HRV.

Anyhow...seeing the second add made you think straight away about the previous one on HRV and Marc Ellis comments.
For some, it would have struck fear into them possibly and encouraged them to make enquiries and purchase a system that was not required.
I hope you will take this complaint forward and l will also look forward to your reply
The Chairman ruled that the following provisions were relevant: 

Code of Ethics
Basic Principle 4 – All advertisements should be prepared with a due sense of social responsibility to consumers and society.

Rule 2 – Truthful Presentation – Advertisements should not contain any statement or visual presentation or create an overall impression which directly or by implication, omission, ambiguity or exaggerated claim is misleading or deceptive, or is likely to mislead or deceive the consumer, makes false and misleading representation, abuses the trust of the consumer or exploits his/her lack of experience or knowledge. (Obvious hyperbole, identifiable as such, is not considered misleading).
The Advertiser, Cristal Air International Ltd/HRV, also on behalf of the Agency Y&R, said:

This is a joint response is on behalf of the advertiser, HRV and its advertising agency Y&R. Thanks for your correspondence in this matter.
HRV are committed to improving the state of New Zealand Housing and having a positive impact on the health and well-being of New Zealanders.
A complaint has been received regarding to the Advertising Code of Practice, Code of Ethics - Basic Principle 4 and Rule 2 - in relation to the voiceover in our television commercial (HRV 600014) which states "most Kiwi homes are below World Health Organisation standards".
This statement is not made lightly and is supported by the following detailed independent study. You will find the study attached to this response.
The relevant section states that the Average House Temperature is 2-4 degrees below World Health organisation Standards. Table 39 Household Energy-Efficiency and Performance Study. BRANZ (2008).
Further to this we have sought independent legal advice to ensure the advertisement in question is not unlawful.
HRV take a keen interest in all matters relating the health of homes in New Zealand. We're strong supporters of the need for a total solution, this view is very much aligned to the Governments Energywise programme and the established need to educate New Zealander's.
We hope you find our response satisfactory, please feel free to contact me directly should you have any further questions.
Commercial Approvals Bureau (CAB) said on behalf of the media:

We have been asked to respond to this complaint under the Code of Ethics - Basic Principle 4 - social responsibility and Rule 2 - truthfulness.
The complainant queried the claim that most New Zealand homes are poorly heated and ventilated. The sequence of commercials in the advertising break is irrelevant and did not in fact occur, according to the broadcaster.
This commercial was approved only after significant substantiation for the claims was provided by the advertiser.  The material provided included copies of the following surveys:
· Building Research Association NZ (BRANZ) - Condensation issues;

· Household Energy-Efficiency & Performance Study (BRANZ 2008) 

· Average house temperature in NZ in 2-4 degrees below WHO standards;

· University of Otago - trends and determinants of excess winter mortality in NZ

· Shape NZ - Phillippa Howden-Chapman - Risk Factors in Mould in Housing, A National Survey

· European Respiratory Journal 2011-Association between Domestic Mould ....and Asthma.

· Asthma Foundation - Burden of Asthma in NZ
On the BRANZ website the following is stated with regard to the Homestar™ initiative:
"New Zealand has roughly 1 million homes that are not sufficiently built to provide thermal comfort and a healthy living environment for their occupants. The cost of heating these homes is well in excess of what is spent in other parts of the world with equivalent climates, and poor performing homes have a major impact on health costs and productivity."
CAB was satisfied with the substantiation provided by the advertiser and accordingly approved the commercial for airplay. It should be noted that subsequent to the original approval the commercial now has an 0800 number displayed on screen so that viewers can more easily access further information on the product.
The complaint should not be upheld
Deliberation

The Complaints Board carefully read all correspondence in relation to the complaint, and viewed a copy of the advertisement. It noted that, in the Complainant’s view, the advertisement was misleading by not containing any statement from the World Health Organisation to substantiate the claims made in the advertisement.
The Chairman directed the Complaints Board to consider the advertisement in terms of Basic Principle 4 and Rule 2 of the Code of Ethics.  This required the Complaints Board to consider whether or not the advertisement contained anything which, either directly or by implication, was likely to deceive or mislead the consumer and if it had been prepared with a due sense of social responsibility to consumers and to society.

The Complaints Board considered the response from the Advertiser. The Advertiser provided the Complaints Board with an independent study compiled by BRANZ into the energy use in New Zealand households. The relevant section of that BRANZ Study Report, as highlighted by the Advertiser, discussed indoor temperatures. The section stated that the average household temperature in New Zealand is 2-4 degrees below World Health Organisation Standards.

The Complaints Board was of the view that the evidence provided by the Advertiser gave adequate substantiation for the claim made in the advertisement. As such, the Complaints Board held that the advertisement was not misleading and had been prepared with a due sense of social responsibility. Consequently, the Complaints Board considered there was no breach of the Code of Ethics. 
Accordingly, the Complaints Board ruled to not uphold the complaint.

Decision: Complaint Not Upheld
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